MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD

ON MONDAY 17th AUGUST 2009
In the Chair:
Councillor C McShane
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, S Blaney, H A Harding, G Hartin, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, C McShane, P McShane, C Newcombe. 

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mr P Mawdsley, Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement
Mr D Kelly, Head of Building Control
Mrs E Mulholland, Head of Development
Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer
09/17:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors O Black and McAllister.
Chairman’s Business
Tall Ships

Councillor C McShane stated that she had received a picture for the Mayor’s Parlour from the Captains of the Tall Ships Belle Poule and Etoille.  She informed members that Ballycastle had been mentioned in a television programme and had been well profiled and praised.
Armoy Road Race
Councillor C McShane stated that she had received a plaque for Council’s sponsorship of a race in the Armoy Road Race event.  She congratulated the organisers of the race and stated that Council had received a lot of publicity for being a sponsor.

Inshore Rescue Lifeboat
Councillor C McShane stated that she had received a request from Sean McCarry to hold a public meeting on 27th August in the Ferry Terminal building to discuss a rescue boat for Ballycastle.
After discussion, it was agreed that Mr McCarry would be permitted use of the Ferry Terminal building to hold a public meeting on the evening of 27th August 2009.
Bike Safe Event

Councillor McMullan asked that permission be given for the use of the car park and slip at Waterford on 30th August from 9:30 – 4:00 for a Bike Safe event to highlight road safety on the Coast Road.

This was agreed.
09/17:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 27TH JULY 2009
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 27th July 2009 having been circulated, was taken as read.


After discussion, 



Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,

“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 27th July 2009 be adopted.”

09/17:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 24 NOVEMBER 2008

There were no matters arising for discussion.
09/17:04
PRESENTATION FROM MOYLE YOUTH COUNCIL

Councillor C McShane welcomed Mr Lee Cartwright, Mr Ciaran McMichael, Miss Mona Curry and Miss Nicole Butler of Moyle Youth Council to the meeting.
Mr Cartwright stated that the purpose of their presentation was to tell Council about the Youth Council and their activities and also to put forward two proposals to Council.

He informed members that examples of events organised and run by Moyle Youth Council included the Youth Oscars Night and their Conference held at Corrymeela aimed at recruiting younger members.

He stated that the main aim of the Youth Council was to voice the opinions of the young people in the area.  He informed members that the Council met every three weeks to organise trips such as go-karting, ice-skating and swimming.  He stated that they had been able to secure funding and transport for events such as these.

Mr Cartwright stated that the Youth Council were an independent group made up of 15 – 25 year olds from a cross community background covering the whole area of Moyle.  He informed members that they represented the young people of the area and wished to be a voice for them.  He stated that they helped to support young people and community groups through their work
Mr Cartwright stated that the members of the Youth Council had been working with and supporting the NEELB in their fight to keep the drop in centre at the ‘Quench’ Bar open.  He informed members that they had also worked with the Ballycastle Film Club in projects and training exercises and Four Swans and Community Arts projects.
Members were shown pictures of various activities organised and attended by members of the Youth Council.

Mr Carmichael informed members that over the past 3 years the members of the Youth Council had taken part in Political Speed Dating with Moyle Councillors and had attended Stormont.  He stated that the members had also taken part in various fundraising ventures and volunteering work such as cleaning the graffiti at the drop in bar.

Mr Cartwright stated that to get involved in the Moyle Youth Council young people could come along to meetings.

Proposals

Miss Butler stated that the Moyle Youth Council would like to seek permission and possible funding to carry out an art project on the outside of the Exhibition Centre at the sea front.  She informed members that this building was currently rented by the NEELB and was used as a Drop-In Centre for young people and as a meeting place for the Youth Council.
Miss Butler informed members that the objectives of the project would be to try and minimise graffiti by involving young people in the project, including the design, planning and implementation.  To give people from across Moyle the chance to come together and share goals and a sense of achievement and pride and to enhance the look of the building and the area by providing something that would hopefully be a bit of a tourist attraction.
Miss Butler gave an outline of the content and description of the proposed work and circulated pictures of a mock up of the panels.
She informed members that the Youth Council would promote the project by overseeing it and stated that what they needed from Moyle District Council was permission to carry out the project, the building washed and whitewashed and if possible the provision of £400 to put towards the cost of boards and paint.

Miss Curry stated that the second proposal was for the Youth Council to act as the voice of young people in the Moyle area.  She informed members that members of the Youth Council regularly visited other groups and invited them to join their meetings.  She stated that they tired to help them with projects and arranged activities that aimed to bring young people together to share views and opinions and have some fun.

She informed members that they felt as a Youth Council that they should be doing more to get young people involved in their communities and help them have their say.  She stated that they would therefore like to propose that the Youth Council help gather relevant information from young people across Moyle and feedback to Moyle District Council on a regular basis.  She informed members that this would also allow the Youth Council to give an update on their activities.

Councillor C McShane thanked the Youth Council for their presentation and informed members that it was refreshing to have young people presenting to Council and stated that it would be great to see them come to Council more often.
Councillor Newcombe congratulated the Youth Council on their presentation.  He stated that he was in support of the project and suggested that the boards for the drop in centre could possibly be two sided for Winter and Summer to make the project double sided.
He stated that the Political Speed Dating had been one of the highlights of the Councillors year and informed members that he would encourage more interaction.

Councillor M Black stated that she was in support of the ongoing activities and was aware of the work going on behind the scenes.
Councillor McMullan stated that he would support the project brought forward and informed members of the Youth Council that they should consider working with the disability programme in Moyle District Council and even having a member on this committee.  He stated that Moyle Gateway, Friends and the Spread Group were also crying out for help.  He stated that the Youth Council should come to the Glens to see the Friends Playground and suggested that Council might be able to provide transport for this purpose.
Councillor P McShane commended the work of the Youth Council.

After discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,


“That the two proposals brought forward be agreed by Council.”
Councillor Harding stated that she congratulated the youth Council and was in support of their efforts.
Councillor Blaney welcomed the project and stated that he would supply the paint.
09/17:05
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION
Councillor C McShane welcomed Ms Alana Donaghy, Planning Officer to the meeting.
Councillor McDonnell stated that in future the Applications for Planning Permission should be after the Matters Arising on the Agenda if there was a presentation.

Councillor McCambridge agreed with these comments.

After discussion, it was agreed that in future the Planning Applications would be placed after Matters Arising on the Agenda and before any presentations.

E/2008/0219/F  F A Wheeler, 201 Garron Road, Glenariff.  Location, 201 and 201a Garron Road, Glenariff.  Proposed demolition of 201 and 201a Garron Road and erection of two replacement dwellings closing existing access and forming new access and associated works.

Ms Donaghy stated that there were four letters of representation and outlined these.
E/2008/0237/F  Stockbury Properties Ltd, C/O GM Design Associates Ltd, 22 Lodge Road, Coleraine, BT52 1NB.  Location, 130 Main Street, Bushmills.  Proposed demolition of existing derelict dwelling and outbuildings and erection of 3 townhouses and 3 apartments with associated car parking.

E/2008/0244/D  Stockbury Properties, C/O GM Design.  Location, 130 Main Street, Bushmills.  Proposed demolition of existing derelict dwelling, derelict outbuildings within the rear yard and garden and the front boundary walls and pillars.  The front boundary wall would be rebuilt and reinstated behind the required enhanced visibility splays at the existing access.

E/2008/0349/F  Mr & Mrs S Emerson, 11 The Everglades, Ballycastle, BT54 6BE.  Location, 54 Torr Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement dwelling and detached double garage.

E/2009/0025/F  Mr R Elliott, 97 Moyarget Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6HL.  Location, 99 Moyarget Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement to existing dwelling with new private dwelling and garage.

There were no objections to the above five applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2009/0065/O  Mr J Hanna, 225 Moycriag Road, Mosside, Ballymoney. Location, rear of 225 Moycraig Road, Mosside.  Proposed site for dwelling and garage.

Ms Donaghy stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to there being no overriding reasons why this development was essential in this rural location and could not be located within a settlement, no case of need and inadequate visibility splays.
After discussion, Councillor Graham requested an Office Meeting for this application in order to provide additional information.

This was agreed.

E/2009/0080/O  Mr M Cosgrove, 17 Glenariff Road, Waterfoot, BT44 0QY.  Location, to the rear of 17 Glenariff Road, Waterfoot, BT44 0QY.  Proposed dwelling and garage on farm.
E/2009/0086/O  Mr D McAllister, 26 Glenville Road, Cushendall, Ballymena, BT44 0PB.  Location, approximately 220 metres NE of 26 Glenville Road, Cushendall.  Proposed replacement dwelling with garage.

E/2009/0092/F  Mr P McGowan, 5 Rathlin Road, Ballycastle, BT54 6DD.  Location, 390m SW of No 6 Capecastle Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement dwelling.

E/2009/0116/O  Mrs Duffin, C/O Jane D Burnside Architects, 14 Whappstown Road, Kells, Ballymena.  Location, immediately south of 47 Ballybrack Road, Cushendall.  Proposed new farm dwelling.

E/2009/0124/F  Mr & Mrs B McKay, C/O Market Studio, 14 Market Road, Ballymena.  Location, 60m NE of 99 Layde Road, Cushendall.  Proposed replacement dwelling and garage.

There were no objections to the above five applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2009/0187/F  Mr K Kelly, 16 Hillside Road, Ballycastle.  Location, 16 Hillside Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed residential dwelling to the rear of 16 Hillside Road, Ballycastle.
Ms Donaghy stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to harm to the living conditions of the residents in the existing dwelling by reason of reduced privacy and result in unsatisfactory access to the new dwelling.  Failure to provide a quality residential environment, unacceptable precedent and inadequate access and parking arrangements for the existing and proposed dwelling.

After discussion, Councillor P McShane requested an Office Meeting to provide additional information.
This was agreed.

E/2009/0190/O  Miss Scally, C/O Planning and Design, 93 Magheramore Road, Ballycastle.  Location, approximately 60m NE of 185 Torr Road, Cushendun.  Proposed replacement of holiday caravan with new holiday cottage.
Ms Donaghy stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to restricted width of existing access, no overriding reasons why this development was essential in this rural location and could not be located within a settlement, lack of integration, detrimental change to the rural character of the countryside, build-up, unacceptable tree removal and no case of need for tourist accommodation.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she was disappointed with this refusal and informed members that the applicant ran a very successful B&B business. She requested an Office Meeting to provide additional information.

Councillor McDonnell stated that he objected to the environmental type reasons for refusal.  He informed members that this application would form part of an existing group.  He informed members that as for a case of need, only the applicant would know the answer.  He stated that the applicant succeeded her mother in the running of the Guest House and that she had a lifetime of experience.  He stated that she had to be there 24/7 and that spilt sites would not work.  He stated that she would not be willing to make such an investment if she thought that it would not work.
He informed members that the access was already being widened as part of a previous planning application brought by the applicant’s brother.  He stated that as this was a family affair it made sense to integrate the whole thing.  He stated that the relevant details could be dealt with at an Office Meeting.

Councillor McMullan stated that he was in agreement with all that had been said.  He stated that to prove a case of need there needed to be some kind of level to attain, he informed members that there was no benchmark for applicants to refer to.  He stated that he felt that this reason could be challenged legally and should be removed from planning applications.

After further discussion, it was agreed that an Office Meeting would be held to comsider additional information.

E/2009/0214/F  Ms M Hanahan, C/O Diamond Design Studio, 2d The Diamond, Ballycastle.  Location, 126m SE of Ballyconagh Rathlin Island.  Proposed retention of non-permanent structure as main residence of Mary Hanahan for period of five years.
Ms Donaghy stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to no case of need, lack of integration, no overriding reasons why this development was essential in this rural location and could not be located within a settlement, prominence and lack of integration.
Councillor P McShane left the meeting at this point.

Councillor Blaney requested that this application be deferred for one month to allow for further information.

This was agreed.

Deferred Applications

E/2008/0070/F  E & S McMullan, C/O Jamie Duddy, 76 Kilrea Road, Upperlands, Maghera, BT46 5RU.  Location, 2 Ann Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed retain and renovate street front shop.  Extend and add one extra apartment on first floor.  Rear property change of use from shop & first floor storage to 2 townhouses.
Councillor P McShane returned to the meeting.
There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

Councillor C McShane thanked the Planning Service for this approval.  She stated that this would provide additional accommodation and tie in with the LOTS (Living Over the Shops) scheme.

Councillor P McShane returned to the meeting at this stage.

E/2008/0195/O  A McNeill, C/O Norman Perry, Diamond Design Studio, 2d The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location, 33 Atlantic Avenue, Ballycastle.  Proposed, site for dwelling.
Ms Donaghy stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to sewage disposal failure and failure to provide a quality residential environment.

After discussion, it was agreed that this application would be held for fourteen days for further information but that if there was no change of opinion a refusal would be issued.
Councillor McIlroy referred to Applications 2 and 3 on the list and informed members that 130 Main Street, Bushmills was a building of character and that this would be the beginning of the end of conservation and the start of apartments.
Councillor McDonnell left the meeting at this point.

Councillor McIlroy stated that developers could keep buildings derelict in order to get what they want.

Councillor McDonnell retuned to the meeting.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, Ms Donaghy stated that she would check the Office Meeting details for Mr Paul Black of Ballyvennaught Road and come back to her.
In reply to Councillor Blaney, Ms Donaghy stated that Ms McMath was looking into the standing sign at the Seafront, Ballycastle.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Planning Office meeting would be held on 3rd September 2009 and that this would be confirmed by the Planning Office.

Manor Homes Appeal, Planning Appeal Commission Reference 2007/A0534
After discussion, it was agreed, with reference to the letter from the Planning Appeals Commission, that Council would choose option one of relying on the original letter sent and that the commission would inform Council of the outcome of the appeal in due course.

09/17:06
BUILDING CONTROL REPORT


The Building Control Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

The HTS stated that applications for Occasional Entertainments Licences had been received from Mr Damian McClafferty, McClafferty’s Bar, Armoy, Mr Barry Emerson, Marquee at Cushendall Sailing and Boating Club and Mr Andrew Kane, The Barn, Ballinlea Road, Ballycastle.

After discussion, it was agreed that the applications would be approved.
After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the Building Control Report be adopted.”

09/17:07
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH AND ENFORCEMENT REPORT

The Environmental Health and Enforcement Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,


“That the Environmental Health and Enforcement Report be adopted.”

09/17:08
DEVELOPMENT SERVICES REPORT

The Development Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Volunteering Strategy for Northern Ireland

The HDS stated that the Department of Social Development (DSD) had published a consultation paper on a Volunteering Strategy for NI which aimed to support and encourage volunteering in Northern Ireland.   

She informed members that NILGA, along with DSD, the Volunteer Development Agency, and the Voluntary Services Bureau were organising a consultation event specifically for elected members and officers on Thursday 3rd September 2009, 9.00am – 1.15pm in Corr’s Corner, Newtownabbey.
She stated that they were requesting two nominees from Moyle District Council to attend. 
After discussion,

Councillor M Black proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,

“That Councillors Blaney and McIlroy would be nominated to attend the consultation event.”

Bushmills Library Project
The HDS stated that she had written to the two developers involved with specific questions about business plans and costs in relation to Council.  She stated that the two proposals were so different and that she was going to meet with the Auditor to gain accurate advice on the issue.  She stated that she would report back to Council in September.

Councillor McConaghy enquired if the Clerk had received a letter from Bushmills THI regarding the matter.

The Clerk stated that he did not recall a letter.

Councillor McConaghy stated that the issue had been discussed there and that members were disturbed by the length of time involved in the process.  He stated that the opinion was expressed that it was time for Council to move on alone with the project.
Councillor McIlroy stated that he supported these comments and informed members that the vast majority of Bushmills was of the opinion that Council should move ahead.

The HDS stated that Council were exploring the best option at present and looking at all of the available options.

Councillor McMullan stated that there had been no correspondence from any of the groups in Bushmills regarding the subject and that they should be writing to Council to express their views. 
Councillor Graham stated that Bushmills was becoming dilapidated with buildings being boarded up and held until planning service allowed them to be knocked down.
The HDS stated that Bushmills THI was working hard to tackle dereliction and that grants had been awarded to help to restore conservation buildings.  She informed members that the blue buildings below the Bushmills Inn had been restored and a fabulous job had been carried out.

Cushendall Marina
The HDS stated that the developer aimed to be on site for 2010.  She stated that the first draft of the legal agreement was being discussed and that Council would be kept informed of progress.

In reply to Councillor McMullan’s queries regarding the lease, the HDS stated that it would not be a problem to have the developer attend Council meetings to discuss issues.

Councillor Blaney suggested that a Site Meeting be held to suit Councillor’s attendance.
This was agreed.

In reply to Councillor Graham, the Clerk stated that with reference to the Giant’s Causeway Visitor’s Centre, it was hoped that Rowan White from Arthur Cox Solicitors would be in attendance at the first meeting of September.

Councillor Graham stated that there had been complaints regarding traffic on the roads and enquired if anything could be done to alleviate this situation.
Councillor C McShane stated that this could be raised with the HTLS at the start of September.

Addendum to the Development Section’s Report
Councillor Blaney left the meeting at this point.

Charges at Bushmills Community Centre

The HDS stated that following the Councils’ review of the charges at Bushmills Community Centre we were currently writing out to all groups informing them of the increases. 

She informed members that it would appear that Bushmills Community Association do not currently pay for its use of the Centre and that this had been a long standing arrangement. She informed members however this now raised an equality issue as a large number of other voluntary groups pay for their use of the centre.  

The HDS stated that in order to assist the adjustment for the group from the no charge arrangement, it was suggested that Council should offer the use of the Committee room for a total charge of 1 hour (£5) for the duration of their meetings (which on average last 2 hours) for 6 meetings starting October 2009. After that the room would be charged at the rate for all other users ie. £5 per hour. 
After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black,


“That the officer’s recommendation be followed.”

Councillor McIlroy stated that he disagreed and informed members that the Community Associations worked in partnership with Councils.  He stated that he would understand this policy if it was a level playing field but that he understood that there were groups using Sheskburn facilities and not paying for these.  He stated that this idea of community group use of facilities had been agreed in principle at Council and enquired if the minutes would therefore need to be rescinded.  He stated that these groups worked for the good of the local communities and that he was surprised at Councillor Graham proposing acceptance of the recommendation.
Councillor Graham rescinded his proposal and informed members that the Community Association did a lot of good work for Bushmills.

Councillor C McShane stated that the rates were competitive when compared to use of Sheskburn.

The HDS stated that Bushmills were still going to receive very good value and that she accepted that the Community Association carried out good work but the item had been brought to Council for Equality reasons.

Councillor McMullan stated that rate payers in the Glens did not have the luxury of a community centre.  He stated that this was a nominal fee and was towards the upkeep of a good facility.
After further discussion, it was agreed that a decision on charging for use of the committee room at Bushmills Community Centre for the Bushmills Community Association would be deferred until further information could be provided on the use of other community centres.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,


“That the Development Services report and addendum be adopted.”
09/17:09
ADDENDUM TO THE TOURISM AND LEISURE SERVICE’S REPORT TO COUNCIL FOR CONSIDERATION AT IT’S MEETING ON Monday 17th AUGUST 2009.
CANN, Glenariff Forest Park Recreation Development Proposal

The Clerk stated that further to Council’s decision to provide funding of £8000 for the above proposal, a meeting was being arranged for September and it was necessary for Council to nominate a representative to sit on the Steering Group.

After discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That Councillor McMullan be nominated to sit on the new Glenariff Forest Park Recreation Steering Group.”

09/17:10
CONFERENCES, COURSES
Belfast Chamber of Trade and Commerce, Retail NI 09 Conference.  To be held on Thursday 17th September 2009 at the Stormont Hotel, Belfast. 

There were no nominations for this conference.

CIH Northern Ireland, What Impact for Homes and Communities.  To be held on 24th September 2009 at the Hilton Hotel, Belfast.
There were no nominations for this conference.

Clare Tourist Council, Clare County Council, Promoting Partnership in Tourism, 21 years of progress.  To be held on 26th, 27th and 28th of November 2009 at the Falls Hotel, Ennistymon, Co Clare, Ireland.

After discussion, Councillor Newcombe proposed,

Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That Councillor P McShane be nominated to attend the Clare Tourism Conference as an additional representative to those who had already been nominated.”

UK Business Incubation, B1 11: Driving Forward Economic Recovery.  To be held on 1st – 3rd December 2009 at the Europa Hotel, Belfast
There were no nominations for this conference.
09/17:11 
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 
and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985

There were no Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.
09/17:12
Sealing of Documents
After discussion,

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That the Conveyance document for the small piece of land to the rear of Morton’s fish shop would be signed and sealed.”

09/17:13
Correspondence
Letter dated 3rd August 2009 from the Local Government Staff Commission for Northern Ireland regarding Launch of Disability in Local Council’s Initiative
After discussion, it was agreed that Grace McMullan would be nominated as Staff Disability Champion to attend the Launch of Disability in Local Council’s Initiative on 8th September.
Letter dated 5th August 2009 from Ards Borough Council regarding Resolution – PSNI Full-Time Reserve

This letter was noted.

Correspondence circulated on the night

After discussion, it was agreed that the letter circulated from Norma Evans regarding Rathmoyle would be passed to James McCarry.

Boat Slip Ballycastle

Councillor M Black requested that the bollards at the Boat Slip, Ballycastle be placed on the agenda for the next meeting.
Dry Arch

Councillor Graham requested that a letter be sent to complain regarding the use of red sand stone for repairs to the Dry Arch instead of the original stone.  

Councillor McIlroy agreed that this was out of place.

Councillor Newcombe stated that this was the first Dry Arch in the country and that it had great historic potential.  He stated that it should be properly repaired and marked as such.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to DRD Roads Service.
The meeting concluded at 8:50pm

……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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